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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of December 8, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:50 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Kerwin moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of October 27, 2005


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the October 27 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hawawini abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of a revised draft resolution from the staff and letters from citizens and the applicant's attorney regarding 8 Thomas Avenue.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Variance V-4-05-A, Appeal of Community Development Director’s determination regarding zoning conformance with Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.12.040.L, or variance from the Ridgeline regulations of BMC Section 12.12.040.L, or variances for 8 ft. rear setback for house, 7.5-ft. rear setback for eaves, and 5-ft. rear setback for deck; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune presented Mr. Cheung’s request for a ridgeline variance.  He noted that in order to grant a variance, the Planning Commission must find special circumstances warranting an exception.  In this case, Senior Planner Tune said, the property is located on a relatively low ridgeline, so development on the site is more likely to affect public viewsheds than developments on other parcels, the parcel’s substandard size limits alternatives that would have less impact on public views.  For these reasons, staff recommends approval of a variance to allow development similar to other properties in the vicinity and in the same zoning district.


Senior Planner Tune noted the applicant is also requesting a variance to move the house farther back toward the east, but staff believes this shift would make the house appear larger from public viewing points along the Bay Trail and would conflict with the native landscaping approved as part of the Habitat Conservation Plan operating program for this project.  Instead, staff recommends approval of a variance to the north side setbacks.  He observed that the site’s unusual location, surrounded by San Bruno, Thomas, and William Avenues, exposes it to noise and privacy impacts that could be relieved by shifting the house toward its only interior property line.  Senior Planner Tune commented that shifting the building toward the northwest would also result in more of the structure being located under what had been the original ridgeline.  He noted this could also provide more room for the butterfly corridor through the southeast corner of the site.


Senior Planner Tune said that as a condition to ensure that this property receives no special privilege, staff recommends a 13-foot, 1-inch height limit above the existing grade.  Based upon the story poles at the site, this height should preserve existing views of the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park as seen from the Bay Trail, over the existing apartment building on Thomas Avenue, although views around the building may be blocked.  Senior Planner Tune noted additional excavation will be needed to accommodate a house with the same floor area as proposed, and reductions in ceiling heights and changes to the roofline would also be needed.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the revised resolution and findings.


Community Development Director Prince clarified that prior to the application for these variances, Commissioner Kerwin appealed the Director’s determination that the project would violate the Brisbane Municipal Code, and he recommended that the Commission address that issue first.  


In response to the issues raised in the letter from the applicant’s attorney, Director Prince clarified that this particular section of the zoning ordinance applies only to the Brisbane Acres residential zoning district, which represents a very small percentage of all the lots in Brisbane.  In addition, he noted, this regulation only applies to a subset of that group, properties that contain ridgelines.  Director Prince said four prominent ridgelines are identified in the Open Space Plan, one of which goes through this parcel.  He stated that the R-BA District ridgeline provisions clearly apply to the ridge on which a structure is proposed to be built, not the ridgeline of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park seen in the background.  Director Prince observed that there are a number of alternative designs for this project that would have complied with the City’s ordinance, but this particular proposal seeks to maximize development under the general district standards, rather than trying to comply with the stricter standards that would apply to ridgeline development.


Commissioner Kerwin asked if all these rules were made clear to the applicant when he first applied.  Director Prince responded that he was not sure what information the applicant received.  Commissioner Kerwin said he understood that the only reason the applicant was coming to the Planning Commission was because the property needed to be evaluated for HCP compliance, but otherwise, the project could be built.  Director Prince said that as a result of the recent public hearings, staff has gained a clearer understanding of the ridgeline provisions.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the City Attorney had reviewed the letter from the applicant’s attorney.  He said he would feel more comfortable having the City Attorney’s input before making a decision.  


Commissioner Jameel agreed with Commissioner Hawawini that legal advice would be helpful.  He noted documents should reach the Planning Commission further in advance of a meeting in order to be considered.  Director Prince stated that the staff had no control over the timing of the applicant's attorney’s letter.  He said the fax arrived the previous afternoon, and the staff had not yet had time to review it thoroughly.  He said the Commission could continue the matter.


Commissioner Hunter noted the December 8 letter from the attorney is a response to Director Prince’s December 2 memorandum, and it may or may not include something material.  Director Prince advised that the letter appears to go beyond a mere response.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended continuing this matter to allow time for a more thorough staff analysis and legal review.  He also recommended having the City Attorney present at the next meeting.  Commissioner Jameel agreed.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that the attorney’s letter responds to an earlier staff report; he noted the alternative would have been to respond orally at the hearing, which would have provided less advance notice.  


Commissioner Kerwin expressed his opinion that staff error and a change in interpretation after the application was submitted caused this problem in the first place.  He noted it is up to the City to make sure its ordinances are clear.  He agreed with his colleagues that it would be helpful to have the City Attorney present at the next session.  Commissioner Kerwin reminded Commissioners that the only reason this project came to the Planning Commission was for a determination on HCP compliance; if not for that, the applicant could have obtained a building permit and proceeded with the project.


Commissioner Hunter noted that from time to time, the Commission and staff recognize there are issues that had not been anticipated at the time an ordinance or policy was drafted, and such matters are often brought to light by public testimony.  He added that the City should be flexible enough to make changes that reflect the current thinking of the community.


Commissioner Kerwin clarified that in this case, the existing ordinance was vague and its interpretation was unclear.  He encouraged the staff to go back and review all City ordinances to make sure they are clear.  He noted the City should follow the General Plan and decide which view corridors and ridgelines warrant preservation.  He observed that the Commission's discussion, the protected ridgeline has been interpreted as being the background ridgeline of the State and County Park, not the ridgeline on which the parcel is located, which has already been destroyed by grading.


Director Prince questioned the basis for that interpretation.  He called the Planning Commission's attention to General Plan Program 17B regarding regulating the location of structures, and he said that staff’s present interpretation reflects that intent.  He pointed out that Section L, regarding ridgeline protection, was added to the Brisbane Acres zoning ordinance after the Open Space Plan identified the four prominent ridgelines.  Director Prince recommended addressing the appeal of his determination first, and then dealing with the variances.


Commissioner Kerwin requested clarification of staff's recommendation regarding the variances.  Senior Planner Tune explained that staff recommended that the house not exceed a height of 13 ft., 1 in. above the existing flat grade of the site, as originally discussed by the Commission in September.   He noted the house would block some existing views to the side.  He said staff also recommends a variance to allow the house to be shift toward the northwest and into the north side setback.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that the 13 ft., 1 in. height limit was based upon the height of the story poles which were supposed to indicate the proposed height of the house, not including the roof.  He said that excavating the house 10 ft. down would get it closer to the 13 ft., 1 in. height.  He wanted to see how the applicant would respond to attempt to resolve the issue.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant and members of the public.


Nelson Cheung, applicant, said that he and his father investigated the property and talked with staff about the Brisbane Acres zoning regulations and the HCP before purchasing this parcel.  He noted that staff gave him a list of building ordinances for the architect to follow, and the architectural drawings were prepared on that basis.  Mr. Cheung stated that when he presented the drawings, Senior Planner Tune informed him that the City required a full set of construction plans.  When those documents were submitted, staff returned them with comments, none of which pertained to the ridgeline issue.  Mr. Cheung noted the plans were corrected and resubmitted, and then corrected and resubmitted again.  He reported that the plans were eventually approved by the Building Department plan checkers.  At that time, staff advised that the next step would be obtaining a finding of compliance with the HCP, after which a building permit would be issued.


Mr. Cheung expressed frustration that the plans he worked so hard to get approved are now being rejected.  He said he will incur substantial costs if he has to start over again from scratch.  He added that he already had to hire an attorney to help protect his rights.


Mr. Cheung commented that restricting the height to 13 ft., 1 in. and requiring him to excavate the building 10 feet deeper and redesign the house is not a reasonable compromise.  


Chairman Lentz asked what information the applicant received from staff about the Brisbane Acres zoning regulations.  He noted if copies of ordinances were provided, the ridgeline provisions would have been part of the packet.  Mr. Cheung responded that he was provided with copies of the applicable regulations, reviewed them, and asked Senior Planner Tune to direct him to the key items.  He added that the ridgeline problem never came up in those conversations.  Chairman Lentz commented that it seems unreasonable to expect staff to point out all the requirements Mr. Cheung might have missed.


Commissioner Kerwin said he recalled Mr. Cheung agreeing earlier that a 20-foot height limit would be acceptable, with 10 feet of additional grading.  He added that he thought that Beth Grossman had indicated earlier that that height would be acceptable to her.  Mr. Cheung confirmed his willingness to accept that limit.  


David B. Tillotson, Janin, Morgan & Brenner, the applicant’s attorney, apologized for the lateness of his letter.  He said the letter was in response to information Mr. Cheung had not received until the previous Saturday, and the document was not forwarded to him until Tuesday.  He added that the letter raises no new issues.


Mr. Tillotson reminded the Planning Commission that the plans for this project were approved by the Building Department last May, and the ridgeline issue was never raised until the HCP compliance process.  He noted that although the Planning Commission eventually certified the project’s consistency with the HCP without addressing the height limitation, the building permit has now been denied on the basis of the height relative to the ridgeline.


Mr. Tillotson argued that the ordinance as interpreted by staff is inconsistent with the General Plan, and the Community Development Director’s attempt to clarify the interpretation reinforces its ambiguity.  He pointed out that Brisbane has never established view corridors, as called for in the General Plan.  Mr. Tillotson questioned use of a variance as a substitute for what the City should have done to implement the General Plan.  


Mr. Tillotson commented that the variance proposed by staff requires Mr. Cheung to bury half his house, an option he never requested.  He urged the Planning Commission to be courageous and allow Mr. Cheung to build the house for which the Building Department had approved plans.  Mr. Tillotson said that ordinances should be clear on their face.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that there are often situations where the interpretation of a specific provision comes into question, and making those determinations is the role of the Planning Commission.


Director Prince noted that it is evidenct that this parcel sits on a prominent ridgeline as designated in the Open Space Plan.  He observed that even though the issue didn't come to the City’s attention until the public hearings, it still needs to be addressed.  


Director Prince noted that because of the site’s unusual shape and topography, staff is recommending a variance to allow Mr. Cheung to build a reasonable house for this ridgeline location.  He expressed his opinion that proposing the maximum house size allowable for conforming lots in this zoning district was not reasonable for this lot.  He observed that staff and the applicant are not very far apart in finding what is reasonable for this site.  


Commissioner Jameel clarified that it was the applicant’s responsibility, not the staff’s, to make sure the project conforms with all applicable local, state, and federal codes and regulations, as has been confirmed in a number of court cases.  He added that he understood Mr. Cheung’s concerns and frustrations, having dealt with the City himself for many years in getting his own home built.


Commissioner Jameel agreed with Commissioner Hawawini that some disputes over interpretations of City regulations are inevitable.  He pointed out that the process followed with this particular application did work because it brought forth important issues that staff had overlooked.  He noted these issues need to be addressed, regardless of how they came about.  Commissioner Jameel expressed support for keeping the house below the 13 ft., 1 in. height limit recommended by staff, consistent with the intent of the General Plan.


Mr. Tillotson acknowledged that it was the responsibility of the applicant to follow applicable codes and regulations.  He said the problem in this case is that the City never defined which ridgelines were to be protected, and Section 17.12.040.L is not clear on that point.  He also questioned which public views of San Bruno Mountain were to be protected.


Commissioner Jameel expressed his opinion that Mr. Cheung should have tried to clarify the interpretation with his attorney and the City Attorney as soon as the issue came up.  Chairman Lentz observed that Mr. Cheung was aware a ridgeline ran through his property, and it would be apparent that his project would affect views of the mountain ridgeline in the background.  Mr. Cheung responded that a topographical map included in one of the earlier staff reports showed ridgelines all through town.  


Commissioner Kerwin commented that staff’s interpretation has changed since the building permit application was submitted.


Chairman Lentz invited members of the public to address the Planning Commission.


Danny Ames urged the City to work with Mr. Cheung to minimize the height of his house, and he suggested 15 feet as a reasonable limit.


Anke Enke said she and her husband, David Crocker, who was unable to be present, were not opposed to allowing people to build on their properties, but felt a 33 ft. high house was too big for the site.  She agreed with the Commissioners that the applicants, not staff, are responsible for making sure their projects comply with applicable codes.  Ms. Enke recalled the concerns that were raised when the apartment building was built across the street from this site.  She recommended not granting any variances but, as a compromise, suggested limiting the height to no higher than the apartment building.  Ms. Enke expressed her opinion that Brisbane should not allow any developments that deface the ridgelines.


Roger Baldwin said he was amused and appalled by the controversy over what constitutes a ridgeline.  He noted the easiest way to answer the question would be a topographic finding by a surveyor identifying the ridgelines.  Mr. Baldwin observed that the General Plan says building on ridgelines should not take place, and views of San Bruno Mountain “and other ridgelines” should be protected.  Mr. Baldwin disputed Mr. Cheung’s statement about most of Brisbane being on ridgelines.  He noted most of Brisbane actually sits in a bowl, and the surrounding ridgelines are quite clear.  Mr. Baldwin expressed his opinion that a flatter design would be more appropriate for the site.  


Diane Vetterlein said the proposed house will obstruct two thirds of her view of the Bay, and because of its size, it will also block views of the Berkeley hills in the distance, but she understood that that was not the issue before the Commission.  She agreed with others that the house is much too big for the site.  Ms. Vetterlein urged Mr. Cheung to compromise on his proposal.  She expressed support for requiring him to keep his house below 13 ft. in height.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the applicant had agreed to a 20 ft. height limit as a compromise.  He said the proposed variances were an attempt to move the house to minimize its impact on neighbors’ views, and Mr. Cheung was willing to consider those.  


Ms. Vetterlein questioned why the house needed to be the largest in Brisbane.


Storrs Hoen said he and his wife, Beth Grossman, support staff’s variance recommendations, but only if the house is built below the 226.8 ft. elevation mark.  He noted this represents the best compromise between the owner’s rights, the Municipal Code, and the General Plan.  Mr. Hoen commented that this site is quite unusual because of its potential impacts on public views.  He noted the proposed house does not just block views from a single direction, but from an array of locations in a broad area.  He pointed out that the house will block views of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park from the Bay Trail, the Marina, and Marina Boulevard.


Mr. Hoen noted the proposed house will sit on one of the most prominent ridgelines in Brisbane, the ridgeline that nestles the center of town and provides a link to the Mountain.  He observed that there are many alternatives, the best of which would be to keep the house below the Thomas Hill ridgeline, as the Municipal Code requires.  Because of the property’s special characteristics, a compromise allowing the house to extend above the existing Thomas Hill ridgeline seems reasonable, but the size of the house would need to be reduced.  Mr. Hoen added that the 13 ft., 1 in. height limit proposed by the staff would still allow a very large house to be built.


Mr. Hoen said he did not consider the ordinance vague, but the City does need to define which ridgelines require protection.  He noted that rather than being inconsistent with the General Plan, the ordinance flows out of the requirement to site structures below ridgelines and protect public views of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.  He again expressed support for the staff recommendations.


Commissioner Hawawini emphasized the need to clarify whether the ordinance applies to the San Bruno State and County Park ridgeline or the Thomas Hill ridgeline.  He observed that applying the rule to the Thomas Hill ridgeline could mean that Mr. Cheung’s parcel is unbuildable.  He noted Mr. Hoen talked about both ridgelines in his remarks.


Mr. Hoen said that when talking about the ridgeline on the site, he was referring to the Thomas Hill ridgeline.  He noted the Municipal Code and General Plan apply to the Thomas Hill ridgeline, and he clarified that as a compromise, he supported a variance to the requirement that structures be sited below the ridgeline.  He stated that he viewed protection of the San Bruno State and County Park ridgeline as a separate requirement.


Commissioner Kerwin recalled receiving an email from Mr. Hoen’s wife indicating a 20 ft. height limit was acceptable.  Mr. Hoen questioned whether that figure included the roof and the grading suggested by staff.  He said he viewed allowing development 13 ft. tall on a ridgeline as a significant compromise already.


Michael Schumann expressed support for the variance recommended by the staff.  He said it was unfortunate that Mr. Cheung did not know what to expect when he submitted his application.  Mr. Schumann agreed with Mr. Tillotson that it would have been helpful if the City had clarified these interpretations earlier, but noted that differences of opinion as to what an ordinance means do not invalidate its application.  He said he shared Mr. Hoen’s view that there are two ridgelines involved, the ridgeline running through the site and the view of the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park ridgeline in the background.  He recommended that the City allow Mr. Cheung to construct his house according to the most reasonable interpretation of the City’s uncertain law.  Mr. Schumann pointed out that whichever interpretation the City selects, Mr. Cheung’s house will still require a variance.  He observed that Mr. Cheung’s house has a very large footprint with high ceilings.  He noted a large house can still be constructed within the constraints recommended by staff.  Mr. Schumann said that when the 35-foot height limit was originally considered, it was envisioned as applying to hillside houses, not houses on flat ridgeline lots.  He supported a 13 ft., 1 in. height limit in this case.

Commissioner Hawawini noted that if Thomas Hill is considered a ridgeline, most of the existing houses on the other end of this ridgeline would violate the ordinance.  He asked whether those property owners would be allowed to rebuild if their houses were destroyed by fire.


Mr. Cheung commented that if the 35 ft. height limit in Brisbane Acres was intended for houses on hillsides, the rest of residential Brisbane allows 30 ft. for 20-percent slopes and 28 ft. for less steep lots.  He noted that applying a similar ratio to sloped lots in Brisbane Acres would result in a much higher limit than 13 ft., 1 in.  He pointed out that his house is incapable of blocking significant views of San Bruno Mountain because the Mountain is so large.  He acknowledged that his house will impact some views, but only a small portion.


Commissioner Kerwin asked if Mr. Cheung would be able to build anything without a variance on this flat, ridgeline lot.  Director Prince expressed his opinion that it would be possible to build a house in a different location on the site.  He added that the house might have to be smaller and have a different design.


Bruce Porteous noted that the Zoning Ordinance's “grandfather” provisions would allow people to rebuild after nonconforming houses are destroyed by fire.  He commented that the unattractive apartment building across the street must have been built before Brisbane’s ridgeline regulations went into effect.  Mr. Porteous questioned Commissioner Hawawini’s position that Thomas Hill was not a ridgeline.  He asked which four prominent ridgelines had been identified in the Open Space Plan.  Director Prince referred to Figure 4 on Pages 23 and 24.  Mr. Porteous asked when the ridgeline provision had been enacted.  Director Prince responded that the Brisbane Acres zoning regulations were adopted over three years ago, and the policies in the 1994 General Plan were several years in the making.  Chairman Lentz noted the Planning Commission began the process of revising the City’s zoning regulations in 1995.


Chairman Lentz proposed taking a brief recess, and Commissioners agreed.  Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting after a short break.


Chairman Lentz asked whether Mr. Tillotson thought that since ridgelines didn’t come up as an issue until the HCP hearing, then the ridgeline provisions shouldn’t apply to this site.  Mr. Tillotson responded that he wasn’t suggesting that the ordinance shouldn’t apply, but that he thought that the HCP process had been “highjacked.”

In response to another question from Chairman Lentz, Mr. Tillotson explained that he considered the ridgeline provisions to be vague in terms of defining public views, ridgelines and how much of the view of the Mountain needed to be preserved.  Chairman Lentz noted that the public views of concern here were from those from the main thoroughfares and the Bay Trail.  Mr. Tillotson said that this interpretation of public views did not come from the R-BA District regulations and thus would not be apparent to the common reader.  He acknowledged the Commission's diligence, but said that if the ordinance weren't vague, then the Commission would not have to take so much time on this project.  He also acknowledged that this was the first project to be processed under the new R-BA District regulations, but the current discussion of defining ridgelines should have taken place before the regulations were adopted.
Chairman Lentz recounted the Planning Commission's deliberations regarding the R-BA District regulations.  He noted that on October 9, 1996, the Planning Commission discussed language to prevent development from "breaking the ridgelines."  On June 19, 1997, language regarding “near and distant points of visibility” was reviewed.  On August 27, 1997, language to “preserve the visual character of San Bruno Mountain ridgelines” was considered.  The Planning Commission's resolution of June 13, 2002, referenced the “mountain ridgeline.”  Chairman Lentz explained that the Commission's consideration of both Thomas Hill and San Bruno Mountain as ridgelines does not mean that the applicant doesn't have to comply with the ridgeline regulations for either of them.  He said that the ordinance is consistent with the General Plan and comes out of it.
Mr. Tillotson responded that the General Plan also talks about site review and view corridors, which have not been addressed in the R-BA District regulations.  He noted that even though the Open Space Plan identifies ridgelines, no view corridors are identified.  He added that there was no reference to the Open Space Plan in the packet of information originally given to his client.

Director Prince indicated that the second page of the handout given to all applicants for a building permit in the R-BA District on “Questions for Potential Developers,” which Mr. Cheung acknowledges receiving, does ask whether the proposed building design takes into account any ridgelines located on the property.

Chairman Lentz said that the September 8 Minutes clearly state the Planning Commission’s position at the time, given the three members present.  He explained that the other two members then had to catch up at the next meeting.

Commissioner Hunter pointed out that it was past 10:30 p.m. and that a motion was needed to extend the meeting.  Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue the meeting for another half hour, and Commissioner Hunter seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.

Commissioner Kerwin asked Mr. Tillotson if it was his contention that if the City has not followed the General Plan's protocol in adopting the ridgeline provisions, then the regulations are inconsistent with the General Plan.  Mr. Tillotson explained that not only has the General Plan not been fully implemented, but the regulations that have been adopted are not consistent with the General Plan's intent.

Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing, and Commissioner Kerwin seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.
Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue the meeting to December 20, if the City Attorney could be present.  Commissioner Jameel seconded.  Commissioner Hunter asked why the City Attorney needed to be present.  Commissioner Kerwin withdrew his motion and asked to hear from Commissioner Hawawini.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that staff and the applicant appear to be about 10 feet apart in terms of the height limit, and he suggested working to arrive at a mutually acceptable compromise now.


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged that an applicant cannot anticipate all the objections his proposal might raise, but he should listen to input from the community and the Commission.  Commissioner Hunter expressed his opinion that the proposed project does not demonstrate respect for the site in terms of preserving public views or not projecting above the ridgeline, and the design is incompatible with a reasonable interpretation of the City’s ordinance.  He said he considered Thomas Hill to be a ridgeline, and the project will block public views of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.  Commissioner Hunter cautioned that the City should not approve a house for this site that will set a bad example for others.  He noted that a poor design will compromise view corridors, ridgelines, and the intent of the General Plan.  Commissioner Hunter said he supported the Community Development Director’s determination but would not be inclined to grant the variances.


Commissioner Jameel said that the points raised by applicant’s attorney should be addressed by the City Attorney.


Commissioner Kerwin suggested continuing this matter to the first meeting in January, so that a response could be obtained from the City Attorney.  


Mr. Cheung said he was willing to grade down 10 feet and stay within a 20 ft. height limit.  He said the additional grading would not be too much, if he were able to use his original design with only changes to the roofline.  He pointed out that this height would be only 7 ft. more than recommended by staff.  He stated that he was also willing to reposition the house as proposed by staff.  Mr. Cheung added that moving the house to that position will minimize view impacts because the view of the Mountain is already blocked by the apartment building at that location.  He pointed out that such a repositioning will also preserve some of his neighbors' views and expand the butterfly corridor.


Commissioner Jameel questioned whether reorienting the house would change its height above the ridgeline.  Mr. Cheung explained that the view is already blocked by the existing apartment building and trees.  He said the house would be at the same elevation as the apartment building; although, it would appear to be higher in perspective.


Director Prince questioned whether the cost of the additional grading and retaining walls could be better spent on redesigning the house.  Mr. Cheung responded that he did not want to change the design that his father had proposed.

At 11:00 p.m., Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, to extend the meeting for another half hour.  The motion was carried unanimously.


Commissioner Jameel stated that he would support granting a variance to allow development on the Thomas Hill ridgeline, if moving the house and excavating it into the hillside will result in it not blocking the view.


In response to a question from Commission Hawawini, Director Prince explained that his determination assumed that Thomas Hill was a ridgeline, based upon common sense, the Open Space Plan and a standard geographical definition.  He added that if the view of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park is already blocked, and the proposed structure would not increase that blockage, then it would be acceptable.  He said that a variance would be needed, though, if any of the public view of the Mountain were blocked as a result of the project. 


Chairman Lentz said he would like to see evidence that repositioning the house does not add to the view obstruction.


Commissioner Kerwin requested that staff prepare findings reflecting the solution Mr. Cheung proposed.  He noted the height limit will be 20 feet, the building footprint will be excavated 10 ft. below existing grade, and the house will be repositioned to minimize its view impacts.  He said that the City Attorney’s attendance at the meeting will not be needed if Mr. Cheung’s proposal is acceptable.


Senior Planner Tune offered to revise the photograph in the staff report to show the new proposal.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to reopen the public hearing to take comments on this new proposal.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and carried unanimously.


Storrs Hoen offered to provide photographs showing various views from the Bay Trail and from the public shoreline.  He noted repositioning the house means it will not block the view of the Owl Canyon ridgeline, but it will block views of the upper ridgeline of the Mountain from other vantage points.


Chairman Lentz expressed support for keeping the house below the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park ridgeline by allowing Mr. Cheung to grade down 10 feet and reposition the house.  Commissioner Hawawini said this alternative was acceptable to him.


Commissioner Hawawini asked staff to verify the view impacts of shifting the location of the house.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested continuing this matter to allow time for the staff to evaluate the impacts of the new proposal, and Commissioner Jameel agreed.


Director Prince recommended having a surveyor conduct accurate measurements to prove that the resulting elevation will be below the ridgeline of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.


Commissioner Kerwin noted that the public hearing will have to be renoticed to specify the additional grading.  Commissioner Hawawini asked the applicant to calculate the amount in cubic yards.


Mr. Cheung assured the Commission that he would take concern with the aesthetics of the retaining wall.  Commissioner Jameel noted that the wall would have to be stepped in 6 ft. increments to comply with applicable height limits.

Director Prince stated that a surveyor would be able to use a transit to measure the view angle from Sierra Point Parkway to the top of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park as a basis for determining the height limit.  Mr. Cheung agreed to pay the cost of having the City hire the surveyor.

Chairman Lentz noted it would be helpful to have a clearer photograph at the next meeting.


Commissioner Hunter commented that the site has spectacular views.  He commended Mr. Cheung and his father for their willingness to work with staff and their neighbors to arrive at a better project.  


Commissioner Jameel said he would not be able to attend the December 20 meeting.  Mr. Cheung requested that all Commissioners be present when this project is reheard.

Commissioner Kerwin moved, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to continue this matter to January 12, 2006.  The motion was carried unanimously.

STUDY SESSION


1.
Mobilehome Park Regulations


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue this matter to the January 12, 2006 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


None.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Kerwin moved to cancel the December 20 and December 22 meetings and adjourn to the next regular meeting on January 12, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel, unanimously approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 11:40 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

